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HIGH KELLING PARISH COUNCIL

Minutes of the High Kelling Council Meeting held on 
Tuesday 19th July 2022 at 7pm in the Village Hall

Meeting was attended by: Cllr. D Carter, Cllr. G Lane, Cllr D Henderson, Cllr P Kelly,  Cllr. J Kemp, Cllr. N  Doran, Cllr. J Mangan and Cllr M Pearman.

Clerk and Cllr E Vardy also in attendance

1. Administrative:
a. To receive apologies for absence- none received
b. To receive declarations of interest in relation to any item on the agenda none received
c. To receive & approve  the minutes for the full council meeting Tuesday 17th May 2022 – proposed by Cllr J Kemp, seconded by Cllr. J Mangan – all agreed.
d. Matters Arising on the minutes(for information only and not included on the Agenda – nothing raised.
2. To adjourn the meeting for Public Participation and to receive external reports.

a. To receive the crime report from the Police – last SNAP meeting had been attended by Cllr. G Lane – update included later in the minutes.
b. To allow the public to raise matters relating to High Kelling – no public in attendance.

c. To receive reports from the District and County Councillors – see appendix A. Cllr G Lane wanted to Express thanks to the Highways team in regards to the work carried out on the A148 – Clerk and County Councillor will let Highways know.
Cllr E Vardy also wanted to inform Councillors of one of the climate change initiatives around the tree planting scheme – any orders need to be in Oct/Nov.
Suggestion by Cllr. P Kelly about a wildflower garden around the Bus Shelter  - Clerk to look into costs.
Sheringham Community Centre for Recycling – initial concept has been shared by Cllr. E Vardy update and it is hoped that the work to be undertaken will allow better access and the introduction fo a Re-use element – consultation is open to the end of July. Ongoing review of charges at the recycling centres are under constant review.
Highways improvements – Funding is available for improvements for footpaths etc.
Thanks offered to Cllr. E Vardy on the work by Highways and Cllr. On rectifying the issue at Bridge Road. 

Cllr E Vardy also raised and commented on Nutrient Neutrality, Community Engagement Strategy as well as a Carbon Literacy program which he hopes will be shared and encourage Town and Parish Councils to be involved in.
d.Public participation. – none in attendance – Clerk to remove from next agenda, as it is on    the agena twice.
3. Finance
a. To receive & consider the Accounts to be paid to date since the last meeting £ April £0    May £1428.29 & June £329.84   Proposed Cllr, N Doran, seconded by Cllr. J Kemp – ALL AGREED
b. To receive and consider any further Late Invoices (received after publication of this agenda) – none 
c. To receive the Bank Reconciliation for April, May & June 2022 Proposed Cllr, N Doran, seconded by Cllr. J Kemp – ALL AGREED
4. Planning
a. To receive and consider new applications:

PF/22/1569 Auriol Vale Road High Kelling – Objections to be raised on material considerations over development grounds – with an additional note to the planners that previous applications had identified issues with accessing the A148 – proposed by J Kemp seconded by Cllr. D Carter – 5 Agreed, 3 absentations – objection carried. Clerk to send objection to NNDC
PF/22/1543 White Gables, Beech Close, High Kelling – objections to be raised on material considerations – overshadowing, loss of sunlight, density and layout and loss of privacy grounds – proposed by Cllr. G Lane seconded by Cllr.  D Carter – 7 agreed 1 absention – objection carried. Clerk to send objection to NNDC
b. To receive and consider any late planning applications (received after publication of this agenda) – no late planning applications
c. Solar Panels – Cllr P Kelly raised concerns about the need for pre-apps charges when residents are requesting activities for planning which fit in with the North Norfolk District councils objective for Net Zero and climate change – along with the potential for other activites e.g. Electric Charging Points for Vehilcles – Clerk to send a letter to NNDC Director responsible for this area. 
d. To receive any update from the clerk on planning decisions – nothing to update on.
5. Items for decision/discussion by the Parish Council:
a. Parish Plan for next 5 years – Clerk to arrange a meeting for August for the Parish Council Working Group – focused on the Parish Plan. 
b. Storage of High Kelling Society records – these will be stored in the loft at the Village Hall – Thanks expressed to the Village Hall for allowing this information to be stored.
c. High Kelling Parish Chronicle – Cllr. D Henderson offered to be the editor of the HK Chroinicle – proposed Clr G Lane, seconded by Cllr D Carter, all agreed. Thanks to Cllr. D Henderson for taking on this role. Clerk ran through the flow chart on how we think that this will work for the future, so we have a clear process to have business continuity for the chronicle.
d. Green Agenda – Various bits of information has been sent out to Councillors – Cllr. P Kelly to arrange a meeting with the Village Hall to see how we can work together on areas of work.
e. Pigeons – concern raised about the pigeons and the increase of them in High Kelling. Cllr. D Carter had investigated previous concerns and will construct a letter for the Clerk to issue.
f. Wind Farm – 93 Parish/Town involved in the concerns over the Winfarms – Cllr. J Mangan to attend a webinar and will provide Parish Councillor with a synopsis once attended.
6. Transport and Representative Feedback 
Members to report on any meeting they have attended as a Representatives of the Parish Council as follows:

a. High Kelling Village Hall Committee – See Appendix B
b. Community Speedwatch – Speedwatch are struggling with numbers – advert will be added to the Chronicle
c. SNAP – Areas of focus for the police are Anti Social Behaviour, fuel oil thefts – Police offering advice on how to keep oil safe. Graffitti also on the polices agenda, although initial issue culprits identified and are being dealt with.Issues with HGV’s on Hempstead Road seem to have been resolved.
d. Holt Area Patients Participation Group – not happening at the moment – Cllr. D Carter asked for a volunteer to support this area of walk. Cllr. J Kemp volunteered to support this for the short term.
7. CORRESPONDENCE 

· NALC – various communications – ALL NOTED
Notes for information:

Cllr D Carter asked for support in watering Tubs – twice a week.

Welcome packs – including Directory – needs to be added to the Parish Council working party meeting

List of Councillors to be updated and reissued – Clerk to arrange
Meeting concluded at 8.50pm
Next scheduled Full Council Meeting 






20th September 2022

Village Hall @ 7pm.
                                                Parish Council Working Group meeting tbc.

Appendix A
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	Big Norfolk Holiday Fun opens for summer bookings

	Children across Norfolk can benefit from a range of fun activities this summer, as the Big Norfolk Holiday Fun scheme returns for the six-week school holiday. Bookings are now open for the scheme, which provides free activities with a healthy lunch for children eligible for means tested free school meals.  The scheme is delivered by Norfolk County Council in partnership with Active Norfolk and supports children aged 5 to 16 as part of the government’s Holiday Activities and Food (HAF) programme.  The programme provides children with a host of fun activities and helps parents to reduce their childcare costs. With so much choice available, children should be able to find something that they have a genuine interest in, and the scheme has the potential to inspire future careers, hobbies, and skills. The Council had great feedback from children and young people who have taken part in the past, so I’d encourage families to get booking on what promises to be a fantastic summer programme. We know it is a welcome support for many families during the school holidays. Activities will be running from 25 July to 2 September where children will have the opportunity to learn a new skill, play a range of sports or take part in a host of activities such as outdoor adventures, science workshops, cooking, art, and lots more. Those who have taken part in previous Big Norfolk Holiday Fun programmes have reported doing more physical activity and many have said they’ve been inspired to try healthier foods.  The summer programme is now open for bookings for children aged 5-16 (or 4 if they turn 5 in August). Those who are eligible for means-tested free school meals can claim free spaces, whilst paid spots for a small charge are available on many activities for those who don’t qualify for a free place, more can be found on this here www.norfolk.gov.uk/bignorfolkholidayfunThis year there will be no special codes needed to book activities making it much easier for families to take part. Families are encouraged to explore the wide range of activities available and book as soon as possible. Further information on how to book can be found here Big Norfolk Holiday Fun - Norfolk County Council and the video ‘What is Big Norfolk Holiday Fun?’ gives a great summary of the scheme.

	


	


	First look at plans for new £1.65m recycling centre at Sheringham

	Plans have just been unveiled for a large new recycling centre at Sheringham, intended to replace the current site and serve as a new recycling centre for the area. Norfolk County Council is now asking for people’s thoughts on the proposed site location and design.

The County Council want to deliver a new recycling centre with plenty of parking, a one-way system to cut queues, and that has space for a reuse shop.

The new and much larger site is designed to make it easier for people to use, help increase recycling rates, and ensure the area has a recycling centre that’s fit for the future. I urge residents to look at the plans and have their say.

County councillors allocated £1.65m funding in February 2019 for this part of Norfolk’s ongoing recycling centre improvement programme.

The new recycling centre would have:

• a reuse shop

• plenty of parking spaces

• a one-way system for smooth traffic flow and reduced queues

• separate public and service areas (which means it would not need to close for waste collection lorries, as is the case at the current site)

• a ‘pay as you throw’ section for DIY waste and a trade service for small businesses.

The new site would be located on land opposite the existing Sheringham recycling centre and accessed from the A148 Holt Road. A new junction with the A148 is proposed to improve visibility in both directions.

The consultation is open from 1 July to 31 July 2022. A drop in event, where residents can discuss the plans with officers from the county council, will be held at the Holway Road Community Centre in Sheringham on Wednesday 13 July between 2.30 and 6.30pm. Information will also be displayed at Sheringham Library from 1 to 12 July.

Following the consultation, Norfolk County Council hopes to submit the planning application in autumn 2022. If approved, construction is expected to start in summer 2023 and the new site could be open in late 2023/early 2024.

To take part in the consultation you can visit www.norfolk.gov.uk/
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DELIVERING LOCAL HIGHWAY IMPROVEMENTS

Delivering local highway improvements in with Town and Parish Councils

This is to inform you that due to the success of working in partnership with Parish/Town Councils for the last nine years the Parish Partnership Scheme Initiative will again be repeated in the financial year 2023/24. Further supporting information, including possible funding sources for your share of the bid, is available on our website.

The County Council has provisionally allocated £350,000 on a 50/50 basis (There is an upper limit on Norfolk County Council funding support of £25,000 per bid) to fund schemes put forward by Town and Parish Councils to deliver projects that are priorities for local communities. We are particularly keen to encourage and support first-time bids.

This report provides more information on the process, invites you to submit bids, and explains how the County Council can support you in developing your ideas. The closing date will be the 09 December 2022. Please contact your local Highway Engineer based at the local Area Office for agreement and any advice in developing your ideas, especially around the practicalities and cost estimates.

Once all bids have been received, we will assess them and inform you of our decision in March 2023 following approval by the Norfolk County Council Cabinet.

To encourage bids from Town and Parish Councils with annual incomes (precepts plus any another income) below £2,000, we are offering the following support;

• 75% County Council contribution

• £5,000 maximum bid value

What sort of schemes would be acceptable?

• Small lengths of formal footway

• Trods (a simplified and low-cost footway),

• Improved crossing facilities

• Improvements to Public Rights of Way.

• Flashing signs to tackle speeding. We would encourage you to consider Speed Awareness Mobile Signs (SAM2) - which flash up the driver’s actual speed rather than fixed signs (VAS) - which flash up the speed limit. The number of VAS in Norfolk has grown, and checks show that speed reduction benefits can be minimal. Whilst we will still consider bids for fixed VAS, we will need to be satisfied that they will be effective in reducing speed. We consider that SAM2 mobile signs, which are moved around on an agreed rota, are better at reducing speed; SAM2 can be jointly purchased with neighbouring Parishes and would be owned and maintained by the Parish/Town Council.

• Part-time 20mph signs with flashing warning lights, outside schools. The County Council generally supports these as they do show a moderate reduction in average speeds during peak times.

• “Keep Clear” carriageway markings outside schools. Applications will be considered for new school keep clear carriageway markings (which must be supported by the local school) however, these will not be enforceable without a Traffic Regulation Order which is outside the scope of the Parish Partnership Scheme. If you wish to enforce the Order, it would have to be wholly funded by the Parish or the Local Member. (Cllr Vardy)

• New Bus Shelter or Shelter Lighting. A copy of Norfolk County Councils guidance for new bus shelters is available on our web site (click on this link). Any new shelter would be owned and maintained by the Parish/Town Council.

• Electric Vehicle Charging Points. In the first instance we would expect Parish/Town Councils to investigate available grants, for more information please email evehicles@norfolk.gov.uk

scheme may be dependent upon NCC securing additional funding from the Norfolk Safety Partnership

North Norfolk District Councillor report

North Norfolk faces a very real threat from accelerating climate change, and North Norfolk District Council recognises the urgent need for action.  
We are sending you our Action Plan to perhaps spark some debate on how Town & Parish councils might reduce their carbon footprint either by initiatives at property or land owned by them or by influencing residents.  

In our first Net Zero Strategy and Action Plan, we outline how we propose to achieve this target and provide a breakdown of our carbon emissions from the last three years.  

We identify how emissions produced by the businesses we buy goods and services from must be reduced. 

We explore how contracts with our suppliers can be varied if necessary and how we can shift to more sustainable procurement. We propose that we will work with our residents and businesses to help reduce their emissions through actions they can take, big or small.   

The Council believes it is possible to achieve a Net Zero Target by 2030, but we need to act now to achieve decarbonisation of our activities across our services. It will include:

 • improving the energy efficiency of our buildings

 • decarbonising our vehicle fleet and services

 • generating renewable energy

 • supporting staff to work in more energy efficient ways

 • reducing work related travel 

For further information, please read our Net Zero Strategy and Action Plan to find out how we aim to achieve a Net Zero future;

https://www.north-norfolk.gov.uk/media/7736/net-zero-strategy-document-v8.pdf 

The Council recognises that a Net Zero future in North Norfolk is a joint effort, and we all have a role to play in this vision.

High Kelling Parish Council

Village Hall Update for July 2022 Council Meeting.
· Avenue Rd Bridge Club has now returned but unfortunately the Tuesday afternoon Move It and the Wednesday afternoon Short Mat Bowls Club sessions have been cancelled due to reducing numbers

· Village Activities organised by the VH Trustees continue, ie monthly Coffee Morning, monthly Bingo Afternoon and fortnightly Pub Nights.

· The preferred Contractor has now been chosen and informed for the refurbishment of the Village Hall stretch of Avenue Road.  Whiterod Surfacing Ltd were the most expensive of the three but the decision was taken based on their understanding of the cause of the degradation, the quality of their Response, their technical description of their planned works and their general professional approach.  The works will be carried out from 7th to 10th September and will involve closure of Avenue Road at the Village Hall.  Appropriate Signage will be erected at either end of Avenue Road and Emergency Services and Recycling/Waste services will be informed through NNDC.

· The detailed Structural Survey was repeated by a different “specialist” surveyor/structural engineer from Canham Consulting and a much more satisfactory Report was provided.  We now have a detailed plan of recommended works.  The most pressing issues were repairs to the exposed roof supporting beams and painting of the exterior.  The painting will be started next week, due to a cancellation and we are in the process of finding a suitably qualified agent to carry out the repairs to the main beams.  Fortunately, Canham’s Report indicated that the condition of the beams is better than feared. 

· The Hall was heavily involved in the Queen’s Platinum Jubilee celebrations, which were very successful and enjoyed by all who attended.  Unfortunately they were less successful from a financial aspect; the final amount that the Hall had to cover was £1,168, which was considerably more than the original underwriting intent of £500.



